

Journal of Eastern African Studies



ISSN: (Print) (Online) Journal homepage: www.tandfonline.com/journals/rjea20

Has Kenya democratized? Institutional strengthening and contingency in the 2022 general elections

Nic Cheeseman, Karuti Kanyinga, Gabrielle Lynch & Justin Willis

To cite this article: Nic Cheeseman, Karuti Kanyinga, Gabrielle Lynch & Justin Willis (2024) Has Kenya democratized? Institutional strengthening and contingency in the 2022 general elections, Journal of Eastern African Studies, 18:2, 240-260, DOI: 10.1080/17531055.2024.2359154

To link to this article: https://doi.org/10.1080/17531055.2024.2359154

9	© 2024 The Author(s). Published by Informa UK Limited, trading as Taylor & Francis Group
	Published online: 07 Jun 2024.
	Submit your article to this journal 🗗
hil	Article views: 854
Q	View related articles 🗷
CrossMark	View Crossmark data 🗗
2	Citing articles: 1 View citing articles 🗹







Has Kenya democratized? Institutional strengthening and contingency in the 2022 general elections

Nic Cheeseman ¹ A Karuti Kanyinga^b, Gabrielle Lynch^c and Justin Willis^d

^aInternational Development Department, University of Birmingham, Birmingham, UK; ^bInstitute of Development Studies, University of Nairobi, Nairobi, Kenya; Department of Politics and International Studies, University of Warwick, Coventry, UK: dDepartment of History, Durham University, Durham, UK

ABSTRACT

Kenya's 2022 general elections saw – for only the second time in the country's history - a transfer of power from a retiring president to a candidate that they had not backed. Moreover, despite accusations of electoral malpractice, the Supreme Court upheld the results, fewer petitions were submitted for lower-level races, and political unrest around the election itself was relatively minor. This has led some commentators to speculate that Kenya's political institutions are becoming robust and that the power of ethnicity is waning and hence that the country is on a steady path towards democratic consolidation. We counsel against this interpretation, arguing that the 2022 polls were anything but a formality, and rested, at least in part, on a set of contingent factors that may not be reproduced. It is thus important to understand both the structural changes that have transformed Kenyan politics and the challenges that remain. We undertake such an appraisal by considering three areas often seen to be the building blocks of a high-quality democracy: the strength of democratic institutions, how politicians seek to mobilise support, and the independence and vibrancy of civil society and the media.

ARTICLE HISTORY

Received 4 July 2023 Accepted 16 May 2024

KEYWORDS

Kenva: elections: democracy: ethnicity; institutional reform

Kenya's 2022 general elections were the seventh since the reintroduction of multiparty politics. In a close and bad-tempered contest, William Ruto defeated Raila Odinga in the first round of voting, while his party - the United Democratic Alliance (UDA) - won the most seats in the legislature. Although Ruto had previously been Deputy President in the Jubilee Party government, the breakdown of his alliance with outgoing President Uhuru Kenyatta, and Kenyatta's decision to back the candidacy of Odinga – his former rival – meant that the status of both front-runners was ambiguous. Some commentators viewed Ruto as more of an "opposition" candidate than Odinga, despite the latter's lengthy time out of power. At the very least, Kenyatta's rejection of Ruto and support for Odinga meant that the result represented a transfer of power from a president to a candidate that they had not backed.

CONTACT Nic Cheeseman an n.cheeseman@bham.ac.uk Muirhead Tower, University of Birmingham, Ring Road North, Birmingham, B15 2TN, UK

^{© 2024} The Author(s). Published by Informa UK Limited, trading as Taylor & Francis Group

This made 2022 the second election to witness an unfavourable result to the incumbent in Kenyan history, after the defeat of the ruling Kenya African National Union (KANU) party in 2002. There were also other differences to previous elections, as well as some continuities. Multi-party elections in 1992 and 1997 saw significant pre-election violence, whereas the 2022 campaign was largely peaceful. Moreover, while Odinga disputed his defeat - as he had in 2007, 2013, and 2017 - the outcome of this process was rather different. In 2007, election controversy prompted a crisis in which over 1,000 people were killed and almost 700,000 were displaced. In 2013 and 2017, presidential petitions were combined with prolonged protests that resulted in violent clashes with the security forces - particularly in 2017, when the Supreme Court nullified Kenyatta's initial victory on procedural grounds.³ The 2017 elections also saw Odinga's informal swearing-in as the "people's president" in January 2018 in an explicit challenge to Kenyatta's authority. By contrast, in 2022, the announcement of the result and the Supreme Court's decision to uphold Ruto's victory initially passed without major unrest. Although Odinga subsequently led disruptive demonstrations to demand "electoral justice" and government action on the cost of living, the protests ended after he agreed to establish a joint committee to make recommendations on these issues. This echoed an element of the 2017 experience, when protests ended with the "handshake" between Kenyatta and Odinga and initiation of the Building Bridges Initiative. Meanwhile, sub-national tensions were eased by the fact that there were fewer challenges to the results of lower-level races in 2022 than in previous elections – 123 as compared to 188 in 2013 and 388 in 2017.⁴

The comparatively peaceful transfer of power was noteworthy given the heated language and personal rivalries that animated the campaign. During the 2013 and 2017 elections, Kenyatta had promised to back Ruto for the presidency in 2022 - a deal that helped to maintain peace between Kalenjin and Kikuyu communities in the Rift Valley, who had previously been involved in some of the worst election-related violence.⁵ Breaking that deal, and the personal attacks that Kenyatta and others subsequently made on Ruto's character, threatened to reanimate major ethno-regional fault lines. Against this backdrop, the fact that the election passed without widespread unrest, and that Ruto was able to gain power by securing a majority of votes among Kenyatta's own Kikuyu community, is remarkable.

So how should we understand these changes? Following the 2017 elections, Chege lamented that the unrest witnessed was the consequence of a persistent lack of institutionalisation in Kenyan electoral politics.⁶ Chronic institutional weakness has often been interpreted within Kenya as reflecting the continued influence of what Lonsdale called "political tribalism," along with what some in Kenya call the "deep state." Though vague and problematic, the latter term evokes the idea of a small and secretive group of people in key positions with the ability to shape political and economic events in their own interests. Reflecting this idea, the build-up to the election saw considerable public discussion of whether Odinga was assured of victory having teamed up with Kenyatta, or whether Ruto could mobilise the "deep state" to his own advantage having been Deputy President since 2013.8

Thus, although the election did not foreground democracy – there was no strong focus on the need to change the constitution, or on devolution, as in previous years – the question of how credible the polls would be and how key institutions would perform ran through the campaign. Against this background, it is tempting to interpret the fact that the political system largely held together despite a high-stakes political controversy as being due to institutional reforms made since the 2007/8 crisis. The 2010 constitution introduced an independent Supreme Court, devolved considerable power and resources to 47 counties, and introduced stronger constraints on executive power; it also established the Independent Electoral and Boundaries Commission (IEBC), which has since developed its structures, experience, and technological competence. In this interpretation, the shift from the 2017 to the 2022 polls could be seen as evidence of a process of democratic transition, in line with Lindberg's argument that even controversial elections can foster processes of democratisation. ⁹ This would imply that future elections are unlikely to see a return to the unrest of the past now that Kenya has passed the "two-turnover test," to use a once-fashionable term. 10

Without seeking to deny the achievements of the 2022 polls, or the structural changes that Kenya has witnessed over the last twenty years, this cluster of papers warns against such an interpretation - not least because of the electoral teleology that it embeds. Instead, these articles demonstrate that the successful conclusion of the 2022 polls was anything but a formality, and rested, at least in part, on a set of contingent factors that may not be reproduced. To do this, the papers draw on mixed methods including interviews, social media analyses, and nationally representative surveys. The latter includes publicly available surveys such as Afrobarometer as well as surveys that the authors either had access to or conducted as part of collaborative research projects. Thus, this paper draws on surveys conducted by IPSOS Kenya for the Rift Valley Institute following the 2017 elections and by TIFA Research for South Consulting ahead of the 2022 elections. TIFA Research surveys are also drawn upon by Cheeseman and Kamencu and Chome and Willis, while Ajwang, Abboud and Lugano draw upon a survey that they designed and which was conducted by GeoPoll.

This Introduction frames the key issues addressed by the cluster, providing an overview of the election that draws on extensive in-country research by all the authors during the year that preceded the elections. This included attending rallies for both main coalitions inside and outside of the capital, Nairobi, and conducting more than fifty interviews with leading political figures, local activists, and commentators.¹¹ These findings were then triangulated with media sources and nationally representative surveys.

Based on this data and the findings of the articles that follow, we argue that it is important to distinguish between the reform of key governance institutions - which allowed them to resist political pressure - and the wider institutionalisation of parties and democratic norms. We build this argument by first providing an overview of the campaign and then considering in turn: the strength of key institutions, the basis of political mobilisation, and the independence and vibrancy of civil society and the media. We focus on these areas because they were topics of considerable media and policy discussion during the elections and are often said to be key building blocks of a robust democracy. A focus on strong institutions, and their ability to act as a check and balance on each other, is central to a classic Madisonian view of democracy. Literatures emphasising the value of a middle-class to democracy, and the importance of programmatic politics - as opposed to ethnic or religious voting blocs - have consistently pointed to the significance of societal cleavages and how leaders seek to mobilise support.¹² Finally, a strong tradition from de Tocqueville to Putnam has

stressed the importance of a vibrant civil society informed by a free press as an antidote to the authoritarian tendencies of central government and the "tyranny of the majority."13

We recognise that a wide range of factors impact on the quality of democracy, including party system institutionalisation, sovereignty, and equal resources, as Coppedge et al have argued. 14 But the three areas we have identified feature prominently in their analysis and have been central to the discussion of the fate of democracy in Africa. 15 Where institutions are concerned, we conclude that some have been considerably strengthened especially the Supreme Court - but also highlight the role of individual agency and caution that state institutions may have appeared more "neutral" because there was no straightforward "incumbent" or clear likely winner to side with. As Galava and Kanyinga demonstrate, this unusual combination of factors is unlikely to be repeated, and so the historic tendency of incumbents to win is – other things being equal – likely to remain. ¹⁶

At the same time, Ruto's ability to rally support by claiming that he was on the side of Kenya's hardworking "hustlers" against out-of-touch "dynasties," is proof – if proof were needed - that Kenyan elections are about far more than ethnicity. As Chome and Willis explain, one of the common refrains of the election in Central Kenya was that voters felt they had a moral and political debt to Ruto due to his support for President Kenyatta, and the (broken) promise that it would be returned in 2022. Galava and Kanyinga in turn draw out the importance of class and religion. Yet, while the salience of economic issues in the campaign may have been rooted in long-term processes such as education, urbanisation, and growing inequality, it was also shaped by the distinctive nature of political alliances. As Cheeseman and Kamencu argue, there is evidence that political parties remain dependent on the personal and communal networks of their leaders.

The lessons of the election are also mixed when it comes to civic organisations and the media. While Kenya's civil society and traditional media are among the most vibrant in the region, both have emerged from the elections weakened due to their failure to maintain an independent position. As Ajwang, Abboud and Lugano show, the record of social media is also mixed: while it is increasingly central to campaigns, it has not transformed them, and while politicians often distance themselves from online hate speech and misinformation, these activities can be delegated to others. The 2022 elections thus demonstrate the extent to which Kenyan politics has evolved since the reintroduction of multiparty politics, but also reveal considerable continuity with past practice. This cautious argument should not be interpreted as a pessimistic one - changes since 2007 have led to a more inclusive and robust political system that will constrain future attempts to erode democracy.

The 2022 election campaigns

The 2022 presidential poll confirmed the pattern already evident in 2013 and 2017: the 2010 constitution, and the introduction of the requirement for successful presidential candidates to secure 50% + 1 of the vote, has created strong incentives for coalition formation, turning presidential contests into a two-horse race. The 2022 elections also confirmed that, while the impact of devolution has been significant, the presidency remains the focus for political action, with lower-level races shaped by the binary national contest.¹⁷ Ahead of the election, almost all parties joined either Odinga's

Azimio la Umoja (Resolution for Unity) coalition or Ruto's Kenya Kwanza (Kenya First) alliance, and almost every candidate at every level, including independents, sought to align themselves with one or other of the presidential candidates.

Election campaigns never really end in Kenya, and in this cycle, it was the "handshake" between Odinga and Kenyatta in March 2018 that triggered political mobilisation in earnest - years ahead of the official start date. That public reconciliation ended the standoff following the 2017 polls, but also aroused speculation that Kenyatta would renege on his earlier commitment to support the candidacy of Ruto - who it was said was not liked or trusted by others in the Kenyatta family - and would support Odinga instead. 18 This speculation turned out to be correct and was used by Ruto's campaign to depict the Odinga/Kenyatta alliance as a desperate attempt by political "dynasties" to cling to power. Ruto's rhetoric contrasted these dynasties with Kenya's hardworking and self-made "hustlers," whose interests Ruto claimed to represent through the newly formed UDA. 19 This was a bold claim, given that Ruto had been prominent in national politics since the 1990s and had served as deputy president for ten years. Despite this, Ruto managed to set the agenda, forcing others to respond: as one pro-Odinga activist put it, "it is a total lie, but it is selling."²⁰

Since the 1990s, political reform has been foregrounded in Kenya's elections - first the demand for a new constitution, then the argument over its implementation. This time, however, the constitution was not a prominent issue, perhaps in part because the illfated attempt by Odinga and Kenyatta to revise the constitution following "the handshake" (the "Building Bridges Initiative") suggested that there was little popular enthusiasm for such a project.²¹ However, this did not mean that the election lacked issues, as some have suggested.²² Instead, the focus shifted to the economy and an argument about inequality. Drawing on the hustler narrative, Ruto exploited growing frustration concerning economic stagnation to present himself as the "change" candidate, demanding the the opening-up of economic opportunities, although he later walked back from suggestions that he would seek to redistribute wealth.²³ This narrative echoed down the multiple levels of the election and, by the end, many candidates from both coalitions were promising cheap credit to promote small enterprise. While ethno-regional politics were still very much alive, the suspicion that established interests were denying opportunities to ordinary Kenyans was a significant force. As one small businessman in central Kenya remarked, the election became a matter of "them and us."²⁴

In line with that narrative, Ruto initially broke with the norm of mobilising support through making deals with established regional "big men." Instead, he relied on a team of lower-level politicians, many of them relatively young MPs whom he had recruited during party primary nominations for the 2017 general elections.²⁵ This meant that UDA remained focused on Ruto himself: at a local level, potential candidates aligned themselves with Ruto, and encouraged their supporters to become UDA members. Ruto subsequently complicated this strategy by reaching out to some of Kenya's long-standing regional figures - notably Musalia Mudavadi and Moses Wetang'ula - as well as some less prominent politicians.²⁶ The resulting coalition, Kenya Kwanza, was unveiled in January 2022. However, Ruto's initial pitch of standing aside from "politics as usual" survived this marriage of convenience.

In the absence of a tier of regional big names, the hallmark of Ruto's campaign was the intensity of his public appearances.²⁷ Already in 2018, Ruto was mocked for tanga

tanga or "wandering around" the country seeking support. 28 But Ruto and his supporters made the label their own as he visited and distributed funds in an impressive number of smaller locations as well as cities and towns.²⁹ Although this raised questions about the source of Ruto's money, 30 his regular attendance at - and generous donations to - churches offered a public demonstration of his faith, maintaining the very public religiosity he had cultivated since chairing the Christian Union whilst a student at the University of Nairobi. While some doubted Ruto's sincerity, this religiosity, as Galava and Kanyiga make clear, resonated with many voters. Taken together, the combination of energetic campaigning, resonant messaging, and local-level alliance building helps to explain how Ruto came to be ahead in early opinion polls, leading Odinga by 25% in November 2021.³¹

The UDA leader's ability to capture the change mantle meant that Odinga was left as the continuity candidate, despite having been the centre of opposition politics for two decades. Odinga's new connections with the establishment also gave his team confidence that he would win.³² The logic was clear: Odinga's supporters believed he had been the true winner of the last three elections.³³ With Kenyatta's backing, he would now enjoy the support of the powerful networks and institutions that had previously blocked his path.³⁴ Such assumptions were encouraged by some in Azimio, such as Sabina Chege - then the Murang'a County Women's Representative - who told a rally in February 2022 that "I have overheard others saying we [Jubilee] rigged [in 2017], there is some truth in it. So if we managed to rig, even this one we can." Odinga's brother, meanwhile, announced that, with the "system" on side, victory was a "sure bet."36

Such assumptions fostered a sense of complacency within Azimio. Campaign insiders later complained that Odinga opted to renovate his homes in preparation for becoming president when he should have been focused on the campaign trail. His messaging also suffered from having two sets of campaign leaders - Kenyatta's allies in Jubilee and Odinga's own daughter - leading to a confused strategy.³⁷ According to Boniface Mwangi, who campaigned for Odinga's running-mate Martha Karua, "[w]e failed because we weren't well organized. Our team appointed people for their loyalty instead of their professional skills. We trusted incompetent and dishonest people with huge and sensitive responsibilities."38

Another reason the Odinga campaign lacked clarity was that one of his strongest strategies in previous elections – running against the record of the ruling party – was now off the table. Instead, a "10-point plan" released at an Azimio national convention in December 2021 included a promise of "administrative continuity." There were other promises too, but this, together with Kenyatta's appointment as chair of Azimio in April 2022, fostered the idea that Odinga was a "project" of senior Jubilee leaders. 40 Against a backdrop of high inflation and a decline in government popularity - in May 2022, 64% of Kenyans thought the country was moving in the wrong direction – it became clear that the alliance with Kenyatta was as much a curse as a blessing.⁴¹

In contrast to Kenya Kwanza, Azimio was a classic Kenyan coalition, featuring wellknown figures such as Kalonzo Musyoka. Constituency parties were allowed to maintain a separate existence but required to campaign for Odinga. One problem with this approach was that there was more chance of Azimio's constituent parts competing against each other at the sub-national level. Another was that Azimio parties made greater use than UDA of the direct selection of candidates, which further encouraged the sense that a privileged few

were in control. Where Azimio parties did hold primaries, there were allegations that these had been manipulated, often with considerable political fallout. 42 For his part, Ruto was forced to engage in a frantic process of micro-management to iron out petty political rivalries across the country, but his personal intervention – and the absence of prominent "Big Men" – appear to have reduced the number of damaging defections.

With no viable candidates from the vote-rich Kikuyu group on the presidential ballot, both sides identified the community's Central Kenya homeland as a critical battle ground. Consequently, both Odinga and Ruto selected well known Kikuyu leaders for their running mates. Odinga picked Martha Karua, whose reputation as an independent thinker meant she was best placed to respond to the impression he was a "project." 43 While this coincided with a poll boost for Odinga, it ultimately had a modest impact on the vote in Central. One reason for this was that many Kikuyu sought to punish Kenyatta "for his failure to create prosperity in the region" and were simultaneously drawn to Ruto's hustler narrative. 44 Second, a history of deeply hostile and chauvinistic attacks on Odinga's personality by Kikuyu leaders created powerful barriers to mobilising support, as Cheeseman and Kamencu argue. A second reason was Ruto's choice of Rigathi Gachagua as his deputy. Though controversial, Cheeseman and Kamencu demonstrate that the Member of Parliament for Mathira brought considerable resources and a knowledge of how to mobilise voters at the grassroots.⁴⁵

The presence of senior figures from the previous government on both sides of the campaign led to widespread speculation about who would be able to influence key institutions such as the security forces and the IEBC. Such speculation often foregrounded popular suspicion of the "deep state" - a term which was powerful partly because it was so vague. According to a nationally representative post-election survey, 46 55% of respondents had heard of the deep state. Of those, 49% said that the term refers to a "state controlled by a small and secretive group," while 25% said that they did not know. Popular conceptions of the deep state are thus often unclear - and may reflect conspiracy theory as much as reality, as Egbejule has warned.⁴⁷ Yet they are also rooted in past experiences of electoral manipulation and corruption in the heart of government that have left many Kenyans concerned about the resilience of their democracy. It is therefore significant that 61% of survey respondents who had heard of the deep state said that it exists, and 69% believed that it tried to influence the 2022 elections. This helps to explain why Odinga and Ruto both warned that aspects of the "deep state" were hostile to their ambitions, whilst also denying that they intended to use their influence to manipulate the process.⁴⁸

The results and their interpretation

Ruto was able to win the presidential election in the first round (Table 1) by combining a dominant performance in his Rift Valley homeland (78%) with three-quarters of the vote

Table 1. Votes for William Ruto (2022) (and as % of votes cast).

	Coast	North-eastern	Eastern	Central	Rift valley	Western	Nyanza	Nairobi	Total
2022	37%	105,424 (28%)	1,073,162 (51%)	1,632,788 (78%)	2,666,683 (70%)	513,506 (37%)	284,035 (13%)	561,775 (42%)	7,173,951 (50%)

Source: IEBC data.

Table 2. Votes for Raila Odinga as presidential candidate, August 2017 and August 2022, as % of valid votes cast.

	Coast	North-eastern	Eastern	Central	Rift Valley	Western	Nyanza	Nairobi	Total
2017	71%	33%	46%	3%	23%	79%	82%	50%	44%
2022	64%	71%	47%	20%	29%	61%	86%	57%	49%

Note: Compiled from IEBC data.

Source: IEBC data.

in Central and considerable support in Nairobi (42%) and Eastern (51%). Odinga's vote was distributed more broadly across the country: he dominated traditional strongholds such as Nyanza and Western, and considerably improved his performance in North Eastern while holding on to the majority of support in Nairobi and at the Coast. The support of Karua and Kenyatta enabled him to perform better among Kikuyu voters than in 2017, but he still only polled 20% in Central – a key battle ground.

A second important feature of the 2022 vote was a significant drop in turnout from 79% in 2017 to 66%. This came on top of unexpectedly low figures for the registration of new voters. In absolute terms, this means that, despite a "youth bulge," a million fewer Kenyans cast their ballots in 2022 than 2017. That reverses a trend of steadily improving participation since 2002 and might be seen as evidence of a lack of confidence in either presidential candidate. Falling turnout was felt across the board, but may have been more damaging for Odinga, with a 14% fall at the Coast, a 13% drop in Nairobi, and a 9% decline in Nyanza, his heartland. The latter outcome was particularly notable. Odinga slightly increased his share of the Nyanza vote due to the support of Kenyatta's Cabinet Secretary, Fred Matiang'i, which helped him to secure more votes from the significant Kisii minority. But disillusionment with the status quo, an expectation that Odinga would win, and frustration with problematic party primaries, encouraged many Luo voters to stay at home. If the Luo community had turned out to vote for Odinga at the same rate as in 2017, Ruto would not have won in the first round (Tables 2 and 3).

Ruto's narrow presidential victory was mirrored in the results of lower-level races. UDA won considerably more seats than other parties, but this was partly because Azimio affiliated parties ran their own campaigns at the sub-national level. When viewed through the lens of the two coalitions, the 47 county governor and senator positions were split almost evenly between Azimio and Kenya Kwanza, while Kenya Kwanza secured slightly more county assembly seats. This does not mean, however, that Ruto will necessarily face a challenging legislative landscape. Ruto's subsequent efforts to fragment the opposition rapidly paid off, with a series of defections that enabled Kenya Kwanza to build a clear parliamentary majority. Similarly, several independents and governors from smaller parties quickly rallied behind Ruto when it became clear he would hold power. By contrast, although Odinga's Orange Democratic Movement (ODM) took a

Table 3. Votes cast in presidential election (including invalid), 2017 and 2022 as % of registered voters.

	Coast	North-eastern	Eastern	Central	Rift Valley	Western	Nyanza	Nairobi	Total
2017	66%	73%	80%	87%	81%	77%	81%	73%	79%
2022	51%	60%	64%	67%	71%	63%	72%	60%	66%

Note: Compiled from IEBC data.

Source: IEBC data.

respectable number of National Assembly seats (89 out of 349), it struggled to organise as an effective opposition party. 52 Thus, although the elections were extremely close, weak party identities and the president's ability to co-opt MPs is likely to compromise the effectiveness of legislative scrutiny. In turn, this raises the question of how far the 2022 general elections can be seen to represent a significant step in the direction of democratic consolidation.

Kenya on a path to democratic consolidation?

Three areas often seen to be critical to a higher quality and more robust democratic system are stronger "checks and balances" institutions, more programmatic relationships between leaders and citizens, and an independent civil society and media. We look at each of these dimensions in turn, highlighting areas of transformation and continuity, starting with what the 2022 polls can tell us about the IEBC, Supreme Court, and police.

The strengthening of democratic institutions

Although the elections ultimately demonstrated that the IEBC had improved its processes, a lack of unity among its commissioners almost derailed the polls, demonstrating the institution's continued fragility. This is unsurprising given that after major electoral controversies in 2007, 2013, and 2017, the IEBC went into the 2022 elections facing multiple questions over its logistical capacity and political independence, exacerbated by a continuity of leadership - three of seven commissioners (including the chair, Wafula Chebukati) had been in office since January 2017. In an opinion survey conducted in October 2017, 46% of respondents said they had no confidence in the IEBC to run the next elections.⁵³ This improved somewhat as the polls approached, but still, by December 2021, 27% of respondents said that they were "unconfident" or "very unconfident" in the IEBC.54

The challenges facing the IEBC were intensified by – often unfounded – rumours and accusations that circulated in advance of the poll. The decision to award the contract for election technology to Smartmatic, a company whose origins lie in Venezuela, attracted criticism.⁵⁵ That reached a peak when three consultants reportedly hired by Smartmatic were arrested while bringing election-related materials into the country. An extraordinary public stand-off ensued, pitting Chebukati against George Kinoti, the Director of Criminal Investigations, who suggested that there was a criminal attempt to rig the elections. 56 The consultants and their equipment were eventually released, but levels of mistrust had been significantly raised.

At the same time, the increase in the number of polling stations – from 40,000 in 2017 to over 46,000 in 2022 - and the need to simultaneously manage six elections (a result of Kenya's devolved constitution) led to logistical concerns: would the IEBC, which had struggled to provide and sustain technology and train staff in 2013 and 2017, be able to manage? There were also reports of divisions among the electoral commissioners between four recent appointees and the three longer-standing members most notably over procurement.⁵⁷ These worries reached fever pitch when it transpired that the ballot papers for some sub-national elections contained mistakes, including gubernatorial elections in Kakamega and Mombasa, resulting in their postponement. This failure led

to accusations from Azimio that the postponements had undermined the fairness of the presidential vote by reducing turnout in its strongholds.

Where the presidential ballot itself was concerned, however, the voting process ran remarkably smoothly. The Kenya Integrated Election Management System (KIEMS) worked to verify voters in the vast majority of polling stations, while the counting process was quicker than in previous years, since each polling station had fewer voters. Most importantly, and as Galava and Kanyinga detail, the staff at almost all polling stations were able to post presidential results (Form 34a) onto the IEBC's public online portal. In stark contrast to 2017, when the absence of a significant number of forms became one of the main controversies of the election, within 24 h of the polls closing in 2022 97% of the forms were online.⁵⁸ These individual results still had to be tallied, but by the evening of 10 August it had become clear that Ruto was ahead. This triggered a wave of accusations of fraud from Odinga supporters.⁵⁹ The IEBC, meanwhile, made no announcement, since any public declaration had to await the arrival of the hard copies of the forms, which remain the official results. The Commission then announced that the results would be declared on 15 August - the legal deadline. It was at this point that things almost fell apart.

Just before the deadline, the four newer commissioners held a press conference at the Serena Hotel challenging the process. The statement of the "Serena Four" was similar in wording to that of a near-simultaneous one by Azimio, raising concerns of collaboration. The Serena Four's statement, however, provided no immediate evidence of malpractice and their claims included a basic mathematical error, which further undermined their credibility. 60 Meanwhile, at the national tallying centre, members of Odinga's team tried to physically prevent Chebukati from announcing the results.⁶¹ When the Chair was finally able to do so, he declared Ruto the winner.

The fact that the Serena Four went rogue - together with subsequent allegations that state insiders had tried to pressure IEBC commissioners into modifying the results in favour of Odinga - highlights just how close Kenya came to a major political crisis. Had the security forces present in the tallying centre not protected Chebukati so that he could release the result, Kenya would have been left in a dangerous constitutional limbo. Moreover, had the digital process of sharing results via the public portal not worked so well, it would have been easier for Azimio leaders and the Serena Four to persuade others to back their rejection of the outcome. The fact that these processes worked better than in the past, and that the attempt to disrupt the declaration failed, increases the prospects of credible elections in the future. At the same time, the internal divisions within the IEBC demonstrates once again how the heavily politicised appointment process, in which technocrats are consistently overlooked in favour of those with party allegiances, is a major structural weakness.

Following the official declaration of Ruto's victory, Odinga and the Azimio team petitioned the outcome of the presidential election to the Supreme Court. They claimed that the "Venezuelans" had hacked the IEBC system and changed the results electronically; that the IEBC had rounded off votes cast to obtain the 50% plus one threshold; and, that the views of the majority of the commissioners (i.e. the "Serena Four") should prevail. The Court's nullification of Kenyatta's election in 2017 on procedural grounds gave Odinga supporters some hope that a fresh election would be called. However, Azimio were unable to provide credible evidence to sustain the weightiest parts of their petition and the case was comprehensively dismissed.⁶² This is particularly significant given that Chief Justice Martha Koome had been appointed by President Kenyatta, and so could not be easily delegitimised as an "activist" judge. 63 Nevertheless, Odinga and many of his allies continued to denounce the result.⁶⁴ This had a significant impact on how Kenyan citizens view key institutions: while 61% of all respondents in the post-election survey said they were satisfied with the Court's decision, large numbers of Odinga's supporters believed he had won.⁶⁵

Like the IEBC, the police entered the elections with credibility problems. Ruto supporters suspected that the police were being used by Kenyatta to favour Odinga. In particular, they were critical of Matiang'i, whose docket included Ministry of the Interior, and Kinoti, who they accused of being used by the government to harass Ruto supporters through fabricated cases. The disappearance of two Indian nationals working with Ruto, allegedly at the hands of a special police unit, encouraged these suspicions.⁶⁶ Yet, when the fate of the election hung in the balance – during the attack on Chebukati at the tallying centre discussed above – the quick action of the security forces was critical in protecting IEBC officials and allowing the result to be announced.

That these three key institutions - the IEBC, Supreme Court, and police - and prominent figures within them were able to ultimately resist partisan pressure suggests that Kenyan governance institutions may be getting closer to the vision of the 2010 constitution. Yet it is important to recognise the weaknesses that remain and the specific conditions that generated this outcome. In the case of the police, the decision to protect Chebukati may have been shaped by the fact that both coalitions had leaders who had recently been in power - and were thus close to the security forces - and that by this point it was clear that Ruto had won. Under these conditions, it was in the interests of security officials not to be seen to have moved against the country's most likely future president. That may not hold in future elections.

The politics of mobilisation

The role of ethnicity in Kenya's elections has been the constant theme of everyday political discourse for many years. Although scholarship has demonstrated that elections are far from an "ethnic census," and that numerous considerations shape how citizens vote, ethnic identities and narratives remain a significant factor in shaping political behaviour. 67 Against this backdrop, the evolution of stronger political parties that mobilise support on the basis of programmatic issues rather than ethnicity has long been identified as a critical step in Kenya's democratisation.

On the surface, Kenya certainly seemed to be moving beyond ethnic politics in 2022. The lower turnout for Odinga among Luo voters, and Kenyatta's failure to persuade Kikuyu voters to back his chosen successor, demonstrated the limitations of communal mobilisation. The major candidates also largely eschewed ethnic stereotypes and instead sought to present themselves as national politicians. Against this backdrop, the power of the hustler narrative reflects, as Galava and Kanyinga show, the significance of class and inequality in Kenyan politics,⁶⁸ while Chome and Willis stress the significance of wider ideas about debt and reciprocity in shaping political preferences.

However, this should not be taken as evidence that ethnicity did not play an important role. Ethnicity and socio-economic status have long been inter-related in Kenya, and much of the frustration with Kenyatta among the Kikuyu community came from the fact that he was seen to have failed in his duty to provide preferential treatment to his own community. 69 Cheeseman and Kamencu argue that Odinga's lack of success in Central may also have been partly attributable to the crude ethnic chauvinism used against him in previous campaigns, which made him an unpalatable choice for many. As one of Odinga's supporters in Central Kenya remarked ruefully, "removing that from the mind of a Kikuyu will take many years."⁷⁰ The ongoing role of ethnicity was also apparent from voting patterns. The two communities with a competitive presidential candidate each largely voted for their co-ethnic. Many community spokesmen also proved remarkably successful in mobilising co-ethnics for their presidential candidate - most notably, Musyoka among Kamba voters, Wetang'ula among Bukusu voters, and Matiang'i among Kisii voters. Their success reveals the continued power of ethnic narratives of state bias and interest, which can render it rational to vote for co-ethnics and against particular "others," as well as patrimonial logics through which shared ethnic identity can underwrite the exchange of demands and promises between voters and candidates.⁷¹

The reduced visibility of ethnicity in 2022 also owed much to the nature of coalition formation. In contrast to previous polls, the two leading presidential candidates selected Kikuyu running mates. Odinga and Ruto therefore had a vested interest in maintaining good relations between their own communities and the Kikuyu. That meant that two of the most powerful ethnic fault lines in Kenyan politics - Luo/Kikuyu tensions and Kalenjin/Kikuyu tensions – were not brought to the fore. This situation may not be repeated in future elections, not least because the legacy of the 2022 elections for ethnic politics is decidedly mixed. On the one hand, the polls revealed the power of inclusive crossethnic campaigns based around economic issues. On the other hand, however, the elections added a new layer to narratives of ethnic exclusion, with many of Odinga's supporters feeling that once again he has been unfairly denied the presidency in favour of the Kalenjin and Kikuyu, who have held the presidency since independence.

The dependence of parties on their leaders for both funding and identity, and the rapid fragmentation of Azimio after the polls, points to another important continuity. Kenyan parties have a remarkable capacity to mobilise, but once again this was done predominantly through the personal networks of leaders rather than by developing strong formal structures. Thus, although previous scholarship has - rather hopefully - suggested that legal reforms since 2008 might make Kenya's parties more institutionally robust, events in 2022 do not provide support for this hypothesis.⁷² Instead, formal party structures remained ephemeral – as they have in much of Africa. That reality was best illustrated by Ruto's determination to personally visit as many locations around the country as time allowed, rather than relying on his party structures to get out the vote. ⁷⁴ If the state of the economy is not such a pressing issue in future elections - for example, if inflation drops - the politics of ethnicity may therefore return to centre stage. Given that the election also saw deteriorating inter-communal relations in some areas, it should be clear that it is too early to pronounce the death of either ethnic or patrimonial politics.

The independence of civil society and the media

Reflecting on the role of civil society in Kenya's politics since the early 1990s, one observer described a sector "replete with actors of varied persuasions and multiple

motivations."75 That variation and multiplicity has increased in recent years, with new fault-lines emerging around the 2013 elections over the International Criminal Court (ICC) and whether to accept the outcome of the polls.⁷⁶ In 2022 a similar division arose. The domestic Election Observation Group (ELOG), which brings together numerous civil society and faith-based organisations, conducted a parallel vote tabulation, the outcome of which was in line with the declared presidential result.⁷⁷ By contrast the Angaza Movement, a group of CSOs which emerged to counter ELOG after the 2013 elections, denounced the outcome. 78 Allied organisations also held a series of post-election events where allegations were made of a lack of transparency.⁷⁹

This divide was intertwined with debates over who was fit to rule. For many in civil society, Ruto was not only one of the country's most corrupt politicians, but a longterm foe. Once linked to the pro-Moi group Youth for KANU '92, Ruto was charged by the ICC for his alleged role in the post-election violence of 2007/8, and was said to be responsible for much of the hostility towards civil society from the Ruto-Kenyatta alliance from 2013 to 2017.80 Many associated with Angaza thus feared a Ruto presidency at both a personal and national level, which led some to openly back Odinga's campaign. This partisanship was particularly damaging because it extended into the post-election period. Most notably, the former anti-corruption czar, John Githongo, submitted an affidavit in support of Odinga's election petition which claimed to include evidence of malpractice - but then acknowledged that he had been misled by doctored documents.⁸¹ Meanwhile Makau Mutua, who had stood down as the chair of the Kenya Human Rights Commission in June 2022, took on the role of Odinga's spokesmen and responded to the IEBC's declaration of the result by saying "I can't accept, or recognize, William Samoei Ruto as President of Kenya. I can't and won't."82 He subsequently turned his ire on the same judiciary he had previously worked to strengthen, claiming it is "CORRUPT to the CORE."83

In addition to undermining the ability of the sector to present itself as non-partisan and thus conduct certain pro-democracy activities such as civic education, the behaviour of some of the country's most prominent civil society leaders may make it easier for the Ruto government to move against the sector. This is particularly concerning because the media also operated in ways that called into question its neutrality and professionalism during the campaign. Kenya's traditional media is known as one of the most independent and vibrant in sub-Saharan Africa, with nearly 200 radio stations, 92 television channels, and 100 print publications currently licensed.⁸⁴ At the same time, however, a handful of conglomerates dominate - namely, the Nation Media Group, Standard Media Group, and Royal Media Services - all of which had "ties to political and business interests" associated with Kenyatta and Odinga. It was thus unsurprising that the major newspapers gave more space to Azimio and tended to provide more critical coverage of Kenya Kwanza.⁸⁵

Questions around partisan influence on media coverage are exemplified by the fiasco around the tallying of votes by the major news houses. Varied approaches to the process of tallying led to discrepancies between figures aired by different media houses, which "created confusion among voters." 86 Moreover, when it became clear that Ruto was winning, the media houses slowed and then entirely abandoned their tallies, leading some to suspect that they had succumbed to pressure from Azimio - despite the insistence of the media houses that this was not the case.⁸⁷ Much like civil society, Kenya's media houses therefore face an uphill battle to re-establish their credibility.

Social media, by contrast, turned out to be less problematic than many had feared.⁸⁸ An increasing number of Kenyans rely on social media for political news. 89 In turn, aspirants at all levels invested more time and energy in communicating via Facebook, WhatsApp, and Twitter than in previous elections. However, they often used these platforms to advertise off-line activities ensuring, 90 as Ajwang, Abboud and Lugano argue, that social media fell short of radically transforming how candidates campaign. At the same time, and in line with recent elections in countries such as Nigeria, these social media platforms saw considerable ethnic stereotyping and misinformation. Yet the extent and impact of these messages appears to have been less damaging than some had feared. As Ajwang, Abboud and Lugano show, Kenyans remained highly sceptical of messages online, whilst a combination of social media monitoring by fact-checking groups, media houses, and ordinary citizens, and efforts by campaign teams to call out problematic speech or actions by their opponents ensured that major politicians mostly distanced themselves from anything that could be interpreted as hate speech and from false claims that could be relatively easily debunked.⁹¹

Once again, however, this is not a reason for complacency. While the circulation of misinformation and hate speech did not trigger conflict, it did make the job of the IEBC and Supreme Court considerably harder, and there remains a constant threat that misinformation and more effective deep fake videos could exacerbate political divisions and fuel ethnic in the future.

Conclusion: Where next for Kenya?

When countries experience a peaceful transfer of power via the ballot box, citizens, academics, international donors, academics, and the media all tend to overlook the challenges to democratisation that remain. This is a natural result of the "alternation effect" described by Michael Bratton, in which public support for democracy and optimism about the future spikes and the defeat of the government is taken as evidence that democratic institutions performed well.⁹² While this response is understandable, it can also be deeply misleading and can lead attention to be diverted from the need for further democratic strengthening.

Kenya has already provided a paradigmatic example of how this process can play out. In 2002, the landslide victory of President Mwai Kibaki and the National Rainbow Coalition (NaRC) over KANU, the ruling party since independence, led to a general consensus that the country had turned a critical democratic corner. 93 Yet only a few years later, allegations that Kibaki's government had manipulated the outcome of the 2007 polls triggered widespread ethnic and state violence. In other words, democratisation is a long-term process that is inherently prone to setbacks and which - as demonstrated by recent events in the United States and other supposedly "established" democracies around the world - is never truly complete.

Kenya's key democratic institutions have come a long way since 2002. Devolution, a robust private sector, a more educated and demanding electorate, and a more independent electoral commission and judiciary, represent significantly stronger barriers to democratic backsliding than Kibaki faced. In the absence of effective opposition coordination, however, the legislature will remain pliant, and media and civil society are arguably weaker than ten years ago. Political parties also remain overly dependent on their

leaders, and it is important not to exaggerate the extent to which ethnic forms of mobilisation have been superseded. Moreover, the institutional legacy of the elections has been complicated by the intense controversy over their conduct.

The IEBC has certainly improved its internal capacity to deliver credible elections, but it remains prone to politicised internal divisions and is believed by many Odinga supporters to have overseen another stolen election. The security forces ultimately worked to protect the IEBC, but the police are still associated with gross human rights abuses (including a deeply concerning increase in extra-judicial killings under Kenyatta) and may now come under greater pressure from the Ruto administration to demonstrate loyalty to the new government. Finally, while there has been considerable institutionalisation where the Supreme Court is concerned, the judiciary is still troubled by allegations of corruption and periodic allegations of a pro-Ruto bias. 94 Kenya came close to experiencing a major political crisis in 2022 and further democratic progress will require an ongoing struggle to protect and extend the gains achieved to date.

Notes

- 1. Macharia Gaitho. "From Raila the insider to DP Ruto the outsider." Daily Nation, June 6, 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://nation.africa/kenya/news/politics/from-raila-theinsider-to-dp-ruto-the-outsider-the-race-is-on--3839580.
- 2. Lynch, I say to you.
- 3. Mutahi and Ruteere, "Violence, Security and the Policing of Kenya's 2017 Elections."
- 4. Wangui. "CJ Koome Gazettes 123 Election Disputes to be Heard." Daily Nation, September 16, 2002. Accessed 1 February 2024. https://nation.africa/kenya/news/cj-koome-gazettes-123-election-disputes-to-be-heard--3951120.
- 5. Lynch, "Electing the 'Alliance of the Accused"; Mutahi and Ruteere, "Violence, Security."
- 6. Chege, "Kenya's Electoral Misfire."
- 7. Lonsdale, "Moral Ethnicity and Political Tribalism."
- 8. Eromo Egbejule, "The 'Deep state' Conspiracy Theory Tainting Kenya's Elections," Al-Jazeera, August 6, 2022. Accessed 9 June 2023. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/8/6/ what-is-deep-state-the-biggest-buzzword-in-kenyas-elections.
- 9. Lindberg, Democracy and Elections in Africa.
- 10. Huntington, The Third Wave, 266-7.
- 11. In most cases, the sensitivity of the issues meant that interviewees were only willing to speak on condition of anonymity, and so we are unable to list their names.
- 12. Cheeseman, "No Bourgeoisie, No Democracy"?; Horrowitz, "Ethnic Groups in Conflict."
- 13. de Tocqueville, Democracy in Africa, Putnam, "Social Capital."
- 14. Coppedge et al., "Conceptualizing and Measuring Democracy."
- 15. Cheeseman, Democracy in Africa; Chege, "Kenya's Electoral Misfire."
- 16. Cheeseman, Democracy in Africa.
- 17. Despite the prediction in for example, Steeves, "The 2017 Election in Kenya."
- 18. Dauti Kahura. "Shaking Hands with the Devil: Kenyans' View on the Raila-Uhuru Pact." The Elephant, March 31, 2018. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://www.theelephant.info/ features/2018/03/31/shaking-hands-with-the-devil-kenyans-views-on-the-raila-uhurupact/; Sunday Standard, "Raila Odinga, DP William Ruto Renew 2022 Battle." March 2, 2019. Accessed 14 March 2023; https://www.standardmedia.co.ke/article/2001315043/ raila-ruto-war-explodes-yet-again.
- 19. Okech Kendo. "DP Ruto's Hustler Paradox." The Star. May 22, 2019. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://www.the-star.co.ke/opinion/columnists/2019-05-22-dp-rutos-hustler-paradox/
- 20. Interview, political activist, Limuru, 22 July 2022.
- 21. Kimari, Melchiorre and Rasmussen, "Kenyan Youth and the Building Bridges Initiative."



- 22. John Githongo. "2022: Kenya's First Ever Election about Nothing." The Elephant, March 11, 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://www.theelephant.info/op-eds/2022/03/11/2022kenyas-first-ever-election-about-nothing/.
- 23. Karanja, "Hustlers vs Dynasties."
- 24. Interview, activist/entrepreneur, Limuru, 4 May 2022.
- 25. The Star. "DP Ruto Rigged the 2017 Elections: Murathe." 19 February 2022. Accessed March 14, 2023. https://www.the-star.co.ke/news/2022-02-19-some-leaders-were-rigged-out-in-2017-elections-kuria-claims/; Daily Nation. "Ruto's allies criticise Jubilee, say "finally at home" in UDA." January 8, 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://nation.africa/kenya/ news/politics/ruto-s-allies-criticise-jubilee-say-finally-at-home-in-uda-3251548.
- 26. Daily Nation. "Amason Kingi's PAA party leaves Azimio for Kenya Kwanza." May 9, 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://nation.africa/kenya/news/politics/-amason-kingi-s-paaparty-leaves-azimio-for-kenya-kwanza-3809786; The Star. "Governor Mutua: Why I left Raila's Azimio coalition." May 9, 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://www.the-star.co. ke/news/2022-05-09-governor-mutua-why-i-left-railas-azimio-coalition/.
- 27. Lynch, "Hybrid Rallies and a Rally-centric Campaign."
- 28. Capital FM. "I'll Take My 'Tanga Tanga' Responsibility Seriously, says Ruto." June 2, 2018. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://www.capitalfm.co.ke/news/2018/06/ill-take-tanga-tangaresponsibility-seriously-says-dp-ruto/.
- 29. The Star. "I Don't Need Permission to Tanga Tanga, Says DP." July 23, 2018. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://www.the-star.co.ke/news/2018-07-22-i-dont-need-permission-to-tangatanga-says-dp/.
- 30. Citizen Digital. "Raila Tears into DP Ruto's Plump Donations: 'He is Looting Taxes'." July 24, 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://www.citizen.digital/news/raila-tears-into-dprutos-plump-donations-he-is-looting-taxes-n302764.
- 31. TIFA Research. "The 2022 Elections: Presidential Contest." 19 November 2023. Accessed 14 https://www.tifaresearch.com/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/TIFA-Polls_ March 2023. Survey-on-2022-Elections Presidential-Aspirants-Preference 19.11.2021.pdf.
- 32. Daily Nation. "PS Kibicho: Intelligence Report Shows Raila will Win by 60 Percent of votes." June 1, 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://nation.africa/kenya/news/politics/ps-kibichointelligence-report-shows-raila-will-win-by-60-percent-of-votes--3834096.
- 33. Cheeseman, Kanyinga, and Lynch, "The Political Economy of Kenya."
- 34. The East African. "Mt. Kenya Bloc Tycoons Back Raila's Top Seat Bid." October 3, 2021. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://www.theeastafrican.co.ke/tea/news/east-africa/mt-kenyabloc-tycoons-back-raila-s-top-seat-bid-3570180.
- 35. Capital FM. "Sabina Chege under Fire Over Vote-rigging Remarks in Western." February 10, 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://allafrica.com/stories/202202110081.html.
- 36. KTN news. "Raila with the Server: Oburu Odinga Now Says They Have the System and it is Sure Bet to Statehouse." 2021. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://www.youtube.com/watch? v=OEl666R1brQ.
- 37. Interview, Nairobi, 28 September 2022.
- 38. Boniface Mwangi. "Why Azimio candidate Raila Odinga lost the presidency." *The Standard*. 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://www.standardmedia.co.ke/article/2001455563/ opinion-why-azimio-candidate-raila-odinga-lost-the-presidency.
- 39. Kenyans.co.ke. "Raila Odinga's Ten-point Manifesto." December 10, 2021. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://www.kenyans.co.ke/news/71517-raila-odingas-10-point-manifesto.
- 40. Mwangi, "Why Azimio Lost." Op Cit. See note 38.
- 41. National survey with 3,104 respondents, carried out by TIFA Kenya for South Consulting.
- 42. Nic Cheeseman, Gabrielle Lynch and Justin Willis. "Who Won Kenya's Nomination?" The Elephant, May 27, 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://www.theelephant.info/features/ 2022/05/27/who-won-kenyas-nominations/.
- 43. The Star. "Karua leads Azimio campaigns in Nyeri." May 20, 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. https:// www.the-star.co.ke/in-pictures/2022-05-20-photos-karua-leads-azimio-campaigns-in-nyeri/.



- 44. Lockwood, "Hustler Populism, anti-Jubilee backlash and economic injustice in Kenya's 2022 Elections," 205.
- 45. Nic Cheeseman, Gabrielle Lynch, and Justin Willis. "Three Critical Questions will Determine the Kenyan Election." The Elephant, July 26, 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://www.theelephant.info/features/2022/07/26/three-critical-questions-will-determinethe-kenvan-election/.
- 46. National survey with 2,543 respondents, October 2022, carried out by TIFA-Kenya for South Consulting.
- 47. Egbejule, "The 'Deep State' Conspiracy Theory."
- 48. Gatitu, "Is Kenya's 'Deep State a Reality?"
- 49. The Standard. "IEBC Registers Paltry 1m Voters against 4,5m Target as Exercise Ends." February 7, 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://www.standardmedia.co.ke/national/article/ 2001436801/iebc-enlists-1m-voters-in-just-concluded-registration-exercise.
- 50. Nic Cheeseman. "Four Reasons Why Raila Odinga Struggled in the 2022 Kenyan Elections," The Elephant, 24 August 2022, https://www.theelephant.info/op-eds/2022/08/24/fourreasons-why-raila-odinga-struggled-in-the-2022-kenyan-elections/.
- 51. The Standard, "Speaker Moses Wetang'ula rules Kenya Kwanza has majority in National Assembly." October 6, 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://www.standardmedia.co.ke/ national/article/2001457515/speaker-moses-wetangula-rules-kenya-kwanza-has-majority-i n-national-assembly.
- 52. For example, see The Standard, "Win for UDA as Raila Allies Defect." March 15, 2023. Accessed 15 March 2023. https://www.standardmedia.co.ke/politics/article/2001468916/ win-for-uda-as-raila-allies-defect.
- 53. National survey with 2,006 respondents, carried out by IPSOS Kenya for Rift Valley Institute.
- 54. National survey with 1,518 respondents, November 2021 and national survey with 3,104 respondents, May 2022, both carried out by TIFA-Kenya for South Consulting.
- 55. Karim Anjarwalla and Abdulmalik Sugow, "Road to 9/8: Risks Posed by Digitisation of Election Processes." The Elephant, June 17, 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://www. theelephant.info/op-eds/2022/06/17/road-to-9-8-risks-posed-by-digitisation-of-electoral-p rocesses/.
- 56. The Star, "Kinoti: No Evidence Arrested Venezuelans are IEBC or IT firm staff." July 24, 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://www.the-star.co.ke/news/2022-07-24-kinoti-noevidence-arrested-venezuelans-are-iebc-or-it-firm-staff/.
- 57. Nairobi Law Monthly. "IEBC: A House Divided?" June 8, 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://nairobilawmonthly.com/index.php/2022/06/08/iebc-a-house-divided/.
- 58. IEBC. "Status Update on General Election." August 10, 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://www.iebc.or.ke/uploads/resources/RE9gGtlScf.pdf.
- 59. Daily Nation. "Rigging Claim Jolts Vote Count as Poll Team Races against Time." August 13, 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://nation.africa/kenya/news/politics/rigging-claimjolts-vote-count-as-poll-team-races-against-time-3912980; see also Nic Cheeseman. "Fact Checking Claims of Rigging in Kenya's 2022 Elections All Observation Reports." *Democracy* in Africa. August 12, 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. http://democracyinafrica.org/factchecking-claims-of-rigging-in-kenyas-2022-presidential-election/.
- 60. Daily Nation, "Four IEBC Commissioners Hold Second Press Briefing." August 16, 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://nation.africa/kenya/videos/news/four-iebc-commissioner s-hold-second-press-briefing-3916470.
- 61. Capital FM. "Bomas Chaos as Section of Azimio Leaders thrown Out." August 15, 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://www.capitalfm.co.ke/news/2022/08/bomas-chaos-assection-of-azimio-leaders-thrown-out/; The Star. "Inside Bomas Drama that Nearly Disrupted Ruto Declaration." August 16, 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://www.thestar.co.ke/news/2022-08-16-inside-bomas-drama-that-nearly-disrupted-ruto-declaration/.
- 62. Supreme Court, "Presidential Election Petition Judgement: Abridged Version." September 5, 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. http://kenyalaw.org/caselaw/cases/view/240578/.



- 63. The Star. "Uhuru's Tough Questions after Supreme Court verdict." September 6, 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://www.the-star.co.ke/news/2022-09-05-uhurus-toughquestions-after-supreme-court-verdict/.
- 64. Interview, judge, Nairobi, 1 March 2023.
- 65. National survey with 2,543 respondents, October 2022, carried out by TIFA-Kenya for South Consulting.
- 66. Daily Nation, "Close Ruto aide Claims Disbanded DCIO Unit Killed Two Missing Indians." October 22, 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://nation.africa/kenya/news/close-rutoaide-claims-disbanded-dci-unit-killed-two-missing-indians-3993204; Daily Nation. "IEBC Official was Abducted, Kept in Captivity and then Killed, Say Police." August 22, 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://nation.africa/kenya/news/poll-official-killed-days-afterabduction-3917022.
- 67. For example, see Bratton and Kimenyi, "Voting in Kenya"; Kanyinga, Okello, and Akech, "Contradictions of Transition to Democracy in Fragmented Societies"; Lynch, "Electing the 'Alliance of the Accused'."
- 68. Also Lockwood, "Hustler Populism."
- 69. Cheeseman, Kanyinga, and Lynch, "The Political Economy of Kenya"; Lockwood, "Hustler Populism."
- 70. Interview, activist, Limuru, 22 July 2022.
- 71. Cheeseman, Lynch, and Willis, The Moral Economy of Elections.
- 72. Wanyama, "Voting Without Institutionalised Political Parties."
- 73. Elischer, "Do African Parties Contribute to Democracy?"
- 74. Lynch, "Hybrid Rallies and a Rally-centric Campaign."
- 75. Nasong'o, "Revisiting 'The Two Faces of Civil Society' in Constitutional Reform in Kenya," 109.
- 76. Lugano, "Civil Society and the State."
- 77. "ELOG Observer Mission Says its Parallel Vote Tally Matches IEBC Figures." Citizen Digital, 16 August 2022, https://www.citizen.digital/news/elog-observer-mission-says-itsparallel-vote-tally-matches-iebc-figures-n303987
- 78. People Daily. "Civil Society Accuses IEBC of Election Irregularities." August 15, 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://www.pd.co.ke/august-9/iebc-election-irregularities-144761/.
- 79. Presentations and discussion at a public forum on "A conversation on judicial independence and electoral justice in Africa" organised by Katiba Institute, Nairobi, 9 November 2022, and on "The uphill journey towards electoral integrity: Critical reflections on key aspects of the 2022 elections in Kenya" organised by KPTJ and Africog, Nairobi, 8 December 2022.
- 80. Lugano, "Civil Society and the State," 318.
- 81. Citizen Digital, "John Githongo Says He was Given "Demo Screenshots" and not Actual IEBC Server Logs." August 29, 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://www.citizen.digital /news/githongo-says-he-was-given-demo-screenshots-and-not-actual-iebc-server-logs-n30 4694.
- 82. @MakuaMutua on Twitter, 23 January 2023.
- 83. @MakauMutua on Twitter, 18 October 2002; also @MakauMutua on Twitter, 30 September
- 84. EU EOM, Final report, 24.
- 85. Ibid. 27.
- 86. Ibid. 26.
- 87. Mutuma Mathiu. "Hold Tight, Professionals in Control." Daily Nation, August 12, 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://nation.africa/kenya/blogs-opinion/opinion/mutumamathiu-hold-tight-professionals-in-control-3911866.
- 88. Reuters. "Online Disinformation Stokes Tensions as Kenya Elections Near." June 27, 2022. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://www.reuters.com/article/kenya-tech-election-idINL4N2Y 22HF.
- 89. Simon Kemp, "Digital in 2020: Kenya." February 18, 2020. Accessed 14 March 2023. https:// datareportal.com/reports/digital-2020-kenya.



- 90. Lynch, "Hybrid Rallies and a Rally-centric Campaign."
- 91. Interview, fact checker, online, 9 January 2023.
- 92. Bratton, "The Alternation Effect."
- 93. Branch and Cheeseman, "Briefing."
- 94. Transparency International Kenya, "The Judiciary is Aiding and Abetting Executive Impunity."

Acknowledgements

We thank the UK's Foreign Commonwealth and Development Office for funding to conduct research around Kenya's 2022 elections, which has informed this paper. We thank Mutuma Ruteere, two anonymous reviewers, and the journal editors for their excellent comments. We also thank those who assisted us with our research – particularly Charles Chai, Elena Gadjanova, Brian Kimari, Keffa Magenyi, George Michuki, Barbara Mwangi, Eve Njau, Kevin Obware, Imali Sittoni, Amos Tirra, and Elizabeth Wachamba - and all those who gave their time to speak with us or to complete a survey.

Disclosure statement

No potential conflict of interest was reported by the author(s).

ORCID

Nic Cheeseman http://orcid.org/0000-0002-0922-7514

Bibliography

Africog and KPTJ. Disobeying Orders: The Scrutiny of Kenya's Electoral Technology. Nairobi: Africog & KPTJ, 2022.

Barkan, Joel. "Kenya's 2013 Elections: Technology is not Democracy." Journal of Democracy 24, no. 3 (2013): 156-165.

Branch, Daniel, and Nic Cheeseman. "Briefing: Using Opinion Polls to Evaluate Kenyan Politics, March 2004-January 2005." African Affairs 104, no. 415 (2005): 325-336.

Bratton, M. "The 'Alternation Effect' in Africa." Journal of Democracy 15, no. 4 (2004): 147-158. Bratton, Michael, and Mwangi S. Kimenyi. "Voting in Kenya: Putting Ethnicity in Perspective." Journal of Eastern African Studies 2, no. 2 (2008): 272-289.

Cheeseman, Nic. Democracy in Africa: Successes, Failures, and the Struggle for Political Reform. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2015a.

Cheeseman, Nic. "'No Bourgeoisie, no Democracy'? The Political Attitudes of the Kenyan Middle Class." Journal of International Development 27, no. 5 (2015b): 647-664.

Cheeseman, Nic, Karuti Kanyinga, and Gabrielle Lynch. "The Political Economy of Kenya: Community, Clientelism and Class." In Oxford Handbook of Kenyan Politics, edited by Nic Cheeseman, Karuti Kanyinga, and Gabrielle Lynch, 1-28. Oxford: Oxford University

Cheeseman, Nic, Gabrielle Lynch, and Justin Willis. "Democracy and its Discontents: Understanding Kenya's 2013 Elections." Journal of Eastern African Studies 8, no. 1 (2014):

Cheeseman, Nic, Gabrielle Lynch, and Justin Willis. "Digital Dilemmas: The Unintended Consequences of Election Technology." Democratization 25, no. 8 (2018): 1397–1418.

Cheeseman, Nic, Gabrielle Lynch, and Justin Willis. The Moral Economy of Elections: Democracy, Voting and Virtue. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2020.

Chege, Michael. "Kenya's Electoral Misfire." Journal of Democracy 29, no. 2 (2018): 158-172.

- Coppedge, Michael, John Gerring, David Altman, Michael Bernhard, Steven Fish, Allen Hicken, Matthew Kroenig, et al. "Conceptualizing and Measuring Democracy: A New Approach." Perspectives on Politics 9, no. 2 (2011): 247-226.
- de Tocqueville, Alexis. Democracy in America. London: Saunders and Otley, 1840.
- Elischer, Sebastian. "Do African Parties Contribute to Democracy? Some Findings from Kenya, Ghana and Nigeria." Africa Spectrum 43, no. 2 (2008): 175-201.
- Erlich, A., and N. Kerr. "The Local Mwananchi has Lost Trust': Design, Transition and Legitimacy in Kenyan Election Management." Journal of Modern African Studies 54, no. 4 (2016): 671-702.
- EU EOM [Election Observation Mission]. Final report European Union Election Mission Kenya 2022. October 10, 2022. Accessed March 14, 2023. https://www.eeas.europa.eu/eom-kenya-2022/final-report-european-union-election-observation-mission-kenya-2022_en?s=410199.
- Horowitz, Donald L. Ethnic Groups in Conflict. Berkeley: University of California Press, 2001.
- Huntington, Samuel. The Third Wave: Democratization in the Late Twentieth Century. Norman and London: Oklahoma University, 1991.
- Kanvinga, Karuti, Duncan Okello, and Akoko Akech. "Contradictions of Transition to Democracy in Fragmented Societies: The Kenya 2007 General Elections in Perspective." In Tensions and Reversals in Democratic Transitions: The Kenya 2007 General Elections, edited by Karuti Kanyinga, and Duncan Okello, 1-28. Nairobi: IDS, 2010.
- Karanja, John Maina. "Hustlers vs Dynasties: Contemporary Political Rhetoric in Kenya." SN Social Sciences 2, no. 230 (2022). doi:10.1007/s43545-022-00541-2.
- Kimari, Wangui, Luke Melchiorre, and Jacob Rasmussen. "Kenyan Youth and the Building Bridges Initiative (BBI): Déjà Vu All Over Again." African Arguments, July 8, 2021. Accessed 14 March 2023. https://africanarguments.org/2021/07/kenyan-youth-and-the-building-bridges -initiative-bbi-deja-vu-all-over-again/.
- Lindberg, Staffan I. Democracy and Elections in Africa. Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2006.
- Lockwood, Peter. "Hustler Populism, Anti-Jubilee Backlash and Economic Injustice in Kenya's 2022 Elections." African Affairs 122, no. 487 (2023): 205-224.
- Lugano, Geoffrey. "Civil Society and the State." In Oxford Handbook of Kenyan Politics, edited by Nic Cheeseman, Karuti Kanyinga, and Gabrielle Lynch, 310-324. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2020.
- Lynch, Gabrielle. "Electing the 'Alliance of the Accused': The Success of the Jubilee Alliance in Kenya's Rift Valley." Journal of Eastern African Studies 8, no. 1 (2014): 93-114.
- Lynch, Gabrielle. "Hybrid Rallies and a Rally-centric Campaign. The Case of Kenya's 2022 Elections." Commonwealth and Comparative Politics 61, no. 3 (2023): 334–356.
- Lynch, Gabrielle. I Say to You: Ethnic Politics and the Kalenjin in Kenya. Chicago: Chicago University Press, 2011.
- Lynch, Gabrielle, Gadafi Saibu, and Elena Gadjanova. "WhatsApp and Political Messaging at the Periphery: Insights from Northern Ghana." In WhatsApp and Everyday Life in West Africa: Beyond Fake News, edited by I. Hassan and J. Hitchen, 21-42. London: Zed Books, 2022.
- Mutahi, Patrick, and Mutuma Ruteere. "Violence, Security and the Policing of Kenya's 2017 Elections." Journal of Eastern African Studies 13, no. 2 (2019): 253–271.
- Nasong'o, Wanjala S. "Revisiting 'the Two Faces of Civil Society' in Constitutional Reform in Kenya." In Kenya: The Struggle for a New Constitutional Order, edited by Godwin Murunga, Duncan Okello, and Anders Sjogren, 97-118. London: Zed Press, 2014.
- Odote, Collins, and Karuti Kanyinga. "Election Technology, Disputes and Political Violence in Kenya." Journal of Asian and African Studies 56, no. 3 (2021): 558-571.
- Omwoha, Joyce. "Open the Servers': The Implications of Electoral Technology for Kenya's Democratisation Process." Africa Development 47, no. 2 (2022): 147-160.
- Opalo, Ken Ochieng. "Formalizing Clientelism in Kenya: From Harambee to the Constituency Development Fund." World Development 152 (2022): 1–11.
- Passanti, Cecilia, and Marie-Emmanuelle Pomerolle. "The (Un)making of Electoral Transparency Through Technology: The 2017 Kenyan Presidential Election Controversy." Social Studies of Science 52, no. 6 (2022): 928-953.



Putnam, Robert. "Social Capital: Measurement and Consequences." Canadian Journal of Policy Research 2, no. 1 (2001): 41-51.

Steeves, Jeffrey. "The 2017 Election in Kenya: Reimagining the Past or Introducing the Future?" Commonwealth and Comparative Politics 54, no. 4 (2016): 478-497.

Wanyama, Frederick. "Voting Without Institutionalised Political Parties: Primaries, Manifestos and the 2007 General Elections in Kenya." In Tensions and Reversals in Democratic Transitions: The Kenya 2007 General Elections, edited by Karuti Kanyinga and Duncan Okello, 61-100. Nairobi: IDS, 2010.